
Montlake Community Club Board Minutes

April 14, 2015

Boyer Children’s Clinic Lower Conference Room
The meeting was brought to order by Julee Neuhart at 7:10 pm.  In attendance were Nathalie Gehrke, Lionel Job, Julee Neuhart, Kathy Laughman, LeAna Alvarado-Smith, Leonid Orlov, Bob Delay, Tomitha Blake, and Jim Roe.  Guests present were Eugene Smith, Montlake residents concerned about traffic and representatives from Seattle Department of Transportation (SDOT).   
Adoption of the March 2015 MCC Board Minutes: Lionel made a motion and Nathalie seconded it to approve the minutes as written.  The minutes were approved by acclamation.

Treasurer’s Report:  Jim distributed copies which showed an increase in contributions of $4,745.00 since last month and reported that all bills are current. Julee noted that the IRS requires all acknowledgements of contributions include the wording, “No good or services were provided for this gift.” in order to deduct a contribution.  Tomitha agreed to look into an efficient way of acknowledging contributions that will include this wording.

Special Presentations:

Eugene Smith: Mr. Smith, the author of Montlake, An Urban Paradise which he is updating, spoke to the Board about his association with the Montlake neighborhood as a resident and his interest in recording its history.  He plans to self-publish his 300-page revised edition and retail it for $27.50 per copy.  Mr. Smith asked the Board to support his efforts by providing advertising in the Montlake Flyer for the book in return for a donation to the MCC of $10.00 for each copy sold. Nathalie commented that the book is an invitation to participate in the life of the community and made a motion that MCC support Mr. Smith’s work, provide publicity and share in the profits.  Bob Delay seconded it and the Board approved the motion by acclamation.

Representatives from SDOT: Adiam Emery, Rob Gorman and Paul Elliott presented their plan for installation of the active traffic management sign to be installed at 24th Avenue and E. Lee Street.  

Adiam Emery, who is a traffic engineer for the City, explained this sign will be used to manage the flow of traffic in real time. Sensors will count traffic and measure performance for travel time, then the sign will alert drivers what to expect when traveling through Montlake on 24th Avenue E. 

Members of the Board expressed grave concern that the placement of the sign in a residential area was not only unprecedented, but would encourage even more drivers to cut through residential streets when traffic is backed up. They urged that the sign be placed farther south and preferably at  East Madison St, which would alert drivers early enough to use other arterials to avoid traffic instead of using residential streets.  It was also noted that Montlake residents were hoping for less traffic not monitored traffic.  The consensus among the Board members and resident guests was that the city reconsiders its placement of the traffic management sign.  The SDOT representatives did not respond either way to the comments, except to state again that measuring and reporting traffic in real time would improve the traffic situation during peak times in the Montlake corridor. The Board remains highly skeptical.

Historic Home Update:  Julee reported that five Montlake residences have been selected for historic designation and have been referred to Connie Walker Gray of the WSDOT historic designation team to complete the application. The nominated residences are located at: 1897 East Shelby St, 2222 16th Ave. East, 2600 East Montlake Place, 2800 West Park Drive East, and at the east end of East Interlaken Blvd. (the Boyer mansion).  
Business District Grants: Tomitha presented three grant proposals from MCC for funding from the City of Seattle Neighborhood Parks and Street Fund. There were 14 proposals before the East District Council.  Of the three, Tomitha requested the traffic calming proposal be given priority for funding.  However, the East District Council ranked it sixth on the list.  Consequently, funding is unlikely.  Kathy commented that she has contacted Lyle Bicknell for some advice on the cost for developing a master plan. She will update the board at its May meeting.

Forum and Flyer Issues: LeAna reported that our Forum is public and open to anyone who wants to join--although the focus is for Montlake residents.  She has received some concerns from residents who do not wish to post because of its public nature and suggested the board consider if we should remain public or become more restricted or even private.  Julee requested that the communication committee meet and make a proposal to be reviewed next month.

Music, Arts & Authors: Nathalie distributed a progress report on her plan to have Montlake artists and writers exhibit their works in the Montlake Library and the business community. The committee will meet to flesh out plans and actions for the coming months.

Traffic Issues: Lionel reported that NOAA sent a letter to the City and to WSDOT in which it disagreed with the proposal to allow pedestrian and biker access on their land by the water’s edge. The letter stated that it needs the land for a new building and on-going experiments. Without better access west of Montlake Blvd., the route to the Montlake Bridge, the light rail station and the University of Washington for pedestrians and bikers will be difficult.

New Montlake Boundaries:  The Board agreed to consider the eastern boundary of Montlake to be along E. Helen Street to Lake Washington Blvd.

MCC Board on-line elections: Le Ana will coordinate with our web developer to create an election page on the Montlake.Net website.

MCC Board Positions:  Julee recommend that Michele Layton and LeAna Alvarado-Smith be appointed to fill trustee vacancies for 2015-16.  This includes Casey Catherwood’s position following his resignation a few months ago and Lionel Job’s position which he will vacate next month, leaving one year before his term expires. 
Montlake School Spring Events:  Owing to the lateness of the meeting, Leonid will email his report on the school’s events to the board members.

Refreshment Crisis: It was noted that no one brought refreshments to the meeting; hence, it lacked the usual caloric opportunity.  Bob and Tomitha agreed to bring refreshments for the next meeting which is scheduled for May 12th.
The meeting adjourned at 9:20 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,

Kathy Laughman

MCC Board Secretary
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